Dear School Board Members, Mr. Merrill, Mr. Pearson, and Ms. Lipp:

Thank you for considering how to provide more flexibility in student scheduling to better accommodate the needs of students who are challenged by the very early start times or otherwise challenged by the existing 7-period day. 

I appreciate the addition of online courses to the options that are already available for principals to approve to provide flexibility for students without the need for a waiver of a full-day schedule. I am especially heartened to know that parents will be able to opt their children out of first period by using options 7 (“adult education program subject”), 8 (dual enrollment), 9 (credit by objective), and, the new one, 10 (online course). I hope that it will also be possible to use option 5 (study hall) for this purpose. 
When these options won’t work and students are able to identify other means to meet the graduation requirements, I would encourage you to expand access to the waiver of a full-day schedule to allow students to avail themselves of a schedule that meets their physiological need for sleep.

While providing this option to opt out of first block doesn’t solve the problem of sleep deprivation created by the conflict between teen body clocks and the very early school schedules, it may ameliorate it for a small number of students. 

The fact that there is any concern about thousands of students wanting to opt out of first period shows how extensive this problem is. Two-thirds of our students are losing 2 or more hours of sleep per school night. That said, I expect very few students to avail themselves of this opportunity because the personal opportunity cost is great. Few adolescents are comfortable creating their own, novel pathway and the pressures to comply with the normal 7-period day are many.

SLEEP advocated for enhanced opportunities to opt-out of first period because as we have advocated for later start times for all students, we have had the chance to hear from adults who dropped out of FCPS high schools because of the start times and parents of teens taken to truancy court for the number of tardies.  All reported being literally, physically unable to endure the current schedule. Teens who are suffering from depression also may really NEED these options to be able to fight through to the other side of that experience.

I sincerely appreciate Mr. Pearson’s point about equity.  It is one of many reasons that I hope we can work together to provide healthy high school start times for all students. The current system likely has a disproportionate impact on students who already have learning challenges (for example, sleep loss exacerbates ADD and ADHD). Students who are dependent on the school bus must wake 30 to 40 minutes earlier than peers who can walk or drive themselves to school. This additional sleep loss may have a negative impact on their learning, school performance, and quality of life. 

“Early school start times reduce performance among disadvantaged students by an amount equivalent to having a highly ineffective teacher.” 
Further, families with the financial ability to advocate for medical waivers for their students can get a medical waiver, while this may prove a barrier to families with a lower level of access to healthcare.

The idea Mr. Merrill shared, providing online courses in a supervised classroom, after-school for students who might otherwise not stay on task, sounds like a good way to increase the successful completion of online coursework for some students. Hopefully, it also will be available to students who request it as a means to access technology not available in their homes? 

I was relieved to hear that students able to complete online courses independently (from home) would also be able to avail themselves of the first-period-opt out.

I look forward to hearing about the plans for implementation and how this option will be promoted to guidance counselors, school psychologists, social workers, and parents.

It’s important to note that the availability of the waiver (as well as the non-waiver flexibility that exists for principals) is a well-kept secret.  I recently heard from the parent of a rising 6th grader whose elementary school principal was thrilled to hear about the “waiver” options from a SLEEP email.  The parent and the principal had been struggling with how to handle the upcoming shift to early start times for the rising 6th grade student who suffers from a seizure disorder that is exacerbated by loss of sleep.

Different children have different needs, but all children need sleep. Flexibility in course scheduling will help some children and this is critical to your mission to help every child.

Thanks so much for your work on this issue.

Best,

Phyllis Payne, MPH

SLEEP Co-founder

www.sleepinfairfax.org

